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Chairman: Cllr Graham Bowles 

Parish Clerk: Joanne Peters, Neutral Farm House, Mill Lane, Butley. IP12 3PA

Tel: 01394 459400, E-Mail: blaxhallparishclerk@gmail.com
________________________________________________________________________
     MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 7TH MARCH  2018 AT 7:30PM IN BLAXHALL VILLAGE HALL 

Present:    
Cllr Graham Bowles (Chairman)
Cllr Shane Pictor 



Cllr Maggie Jennings


Cllr Karen Baker



Cllr Jeff Hume


Cllr Ray Herring
In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk & County Cllr Reid.  There were 2 members of the public present.

1. Public Forum
A member of the public stated he had attended the meeting to provide information regarding the 

proposed 4 Village by Pass.  He reported he had recently attended a consultation held by SCC and had been very disappointed with the outcome of this event including the advertising.  As a result, he reported a group had now been formed and they had also recruited a law firm to act for them to which he provided details and confirmed SCC had been made aware of this group.  The member of the public raised concerns regarding the proposed routes and stated SCC had informed him this was a non-statutory consultation to which he gave details.  He advised he had now been informed this proposal had formed a business case and has been put forward for consideration and to this effect he felt SCC had not been open and transparent.  Finally, the member of the public raised further concerns regarding the impact to environment and damage to the River Valley in which the proposed new road worth £133 million for a journey that would save around 4 minutes could cause.  The Chairman thanked the member of the public for his comments and reported a Public Meeting regarding the proposed 4 Village by Pass was due to be held on Saturday 10th March 2018 at 3pm.
2. To receive apologies for absence

There were none.
3.
To receive Councillors' Declarations of Interest
There were none. 

      3.1 – To consider any Dispensations    
      None received.
4. Report by County Cllr Andrew Reid
County Cllr Reid gave a verbal report.  (Full copy of report attached to the minutes).  

      Report by District Cllr Ray Herring

District Cllr Herring was not present at this point of the meeting.  No written report had been submitted.

      Reports from Village Organizations

      PCC – Apologies had been received from Mike Cowling.  A written report had been received, 

      and was read by the Clerk as follows:-
      The next big events in the Church’s year are:
      The Annual Parochial Church Meeting and Village Supper, in the Village Hall at 5pm on   

      Sunday 18th March 2018.  The Annual Report and Financial Statement for 2017 will be 
      presented and discussed. The meeting will also include (briefly) the elections for the 
      Churchwardens and PCC members.  A hot supper will be served and there will then be some 
      discussion of the Church’s Action Plan.  We hope that many from the Village and elsewhere 
      will attend.  There is no charge for the supper.  We look forward to seeing you.
The Easter services will include the ‘Cross of Christ’ at 6.30pm on Good Friday, 30th March 2018 and Easter Day Holy Communion at 11.00am on Sunday 1stApril 2018.  All will be most welcome.

It will soon be time to start thinking about the Blaxhall Festival, to be held this year on Saturday   30th June and Sunday 1st July 2018.  The Festival Planning meeting will be held in the Village Hall at 7.30pm on Monday 9th April 2018.  We look forward to seeing many of you there.

      Report from Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces Charitable Trust
      Eve Rosser confirmed there was nothing to report.
5. To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 17th January 2018
       The draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 17th January 2018 had 
       been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  Approval was Proposed by Cllr 
       Jennings, Seconded by Cllr Baker.  5 in Favour, 1 Abstention.
6. Matters arising from the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 17th January 2018
Cllr Baker asked if the letters to the local farmers had been sent.  The Chairman provided details regarding the amended letter and this was Unanimously Approved by the Council.  It was agreed the Chairman would forward this to the Clerk in order so these letters could be sent.

Action: Chairman to forward Clerk amended letter.
7.
Parish Clerk's Report

      To confirm the Parish Council will need to appoint a Data Protection Officer (which can be 
      the Clerk) at the AGM in May in line with the new General Data Protection Law.

8.
      Parish Council Business
8.1 – Suffolk Wildlife Trust’s Management Agreement for Blaxhall Big Common and to receive an update regarding the Higher Stewardship Application made to Natural England

Concerns were raised regarding the stewardship agreement received and it was noted that within this it had refereed to years 1 to 5 as if this were to be a 5-year agreement when it is a 10-year agreement.  There was a brief discussion regarding SWT’s new agreement and it was agreed this should be a 5-year agreement.  All in Favour.  Action: Clerk to contact NE regarding amendments needing to be carried out and request that SWT formalize their agreement.    

      8.2 – Proposed 4 Village by Pass 

 The Chairman stated it had been a struggle to seem to be able to get a by-pass for several years   

 and his personal view would have been positive due to the problems at Farnham but having now  

 learnt more about the proposed route and the effects this could have his mind has now been 
 changed and he felt this proposal would be a route to major housing development.  County Cllr 
 Reid stated he had been very closely involved in promoting the proposed 4 Village by Pass as he 
 represents Farnham & Stratford St Andrew.  He confirmed this was a non-statutory consultation 

 and the business case has been submitted by SCC in order to try and succeed in being awarded 
 some extra funding to which he gave details.  County Cllr Reid stated in his view this project 
 had been widely advertised over the past two years.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow 
 the member of the public to comment.
      County Cllr Reid stated he would be happy to discuss matters relating to the proposal with 
      the group in which had been formed.  The member of the public confirmed he would be happy 
      to enter dialogue with SCC to which he gave details.  Cllr Baker asked if anyone had thought of 
      any alternative routes and stated just by cutting of Farnham Corner could possibly be the correct 
      solution.  County Cllr Reid confirmed that EDF had suggested this within Stage 1 of the 
      consultation to which he gave details and advised this route had been rejected by SCC to which 
      he provided clarification and stated this was not an acceptable route.  Cllr Pictor stated in his 
      view there had been lack of advertising to which he raised concerns and also stated the online 
      questionnaire had not proven to be very beneficial.  He also agreed the obvious solution in 
      his view would be to cut off the Farnham bend.  Cllr Hume reported all motorists had benefited 
      to the road improvements carried out over the years but this proposal was a question of the right 
      design in the right place.  He stated he felt the proposed route was the wrong design/solution 
      and was sited in the wrong place.  Cllr Herring stated he was aware that those effected would 
      not be happy but SCDC were in support of these proposals.  He advised the 4 villages in which 
      were effected in his view would benefit and stated infrastructure was very important within 
      Suffolk.  Cllr Jennings confirmed she too had attended the consultation and was very 
      disappointed and therefore Objected to the proposals in line with comments made by Cllrs 
      Baker and Pictor.  The Chairman reported that its only since plans for Sizewell C came about 
      that plans for a 4 Village by Pass had been put forward and in his view it was just the Farnham 
      bends that required improvement and what had concerned him most was the lack of consultation 
      regarding this proposal.  The Chairman thanked the member of the public and County Cllr Reid 
      for their comments and reconvened the meeting.  

  9.
 Environment Matters – To report on any matters relating to Highways, Footpaths and
               Allotments etc. in order to consider any actions required
      Concerns were raised regarding pot holes on Church Rd/Station Rd.  Action: Clerk to report 

      to SC Highways.  The Chairman provided details regarding a conversation he had held with 
      Derek Keeble to ask if he would be willing to carry out some tasks for the Parish Council as 
      SCC were not carrying out some works required.  There was a discussion regarding rights and 
      insurance grounds and it was agreed the Clerk would e-mail David Chenery, SCC to ask if the 
      Parish Council could contract someone to carry out general roadside maintenance around the 
      work also carried out by SCC.

    10.         Planning Matters

      10.1 - Applications received since the last meeting

      Application Ref: DC/18/0077/LBC

      Address: Grove Farm Cottage, Grove Farm Road, Blaxhall

      Proposal: Listed Building Consent - Re-configure internal layout by re-instating doorways 
      previously blocked up and blocking up existing doorways (all internal) provision of en-suite 
      bathroom to first floor general repairs to internal plaster and floors.

      The Chairman gave details regarding this application and it was Unanimously Agreed the 
      Parish Council would recommend Approval. 
      Planning ref: DC/18/0445/FUL

      Address: Holly Cottage, Langham Road, Blaxhall

      Proposal: Summer House/studio and garden store

      The Parish Council had No Objections to this application.

      10.2. To consider any applications received prior to the meeting at the discretion of the 
      Chairman


      There were none.
      10.3. Update on Existing Applications

      Nothing to report.

      10.4 – Any other matters arising in respect of Planning

      None.


    11.         Finance

      Bank Balances as at 31/1/18: A/C 10796573 - £9,039.38, A/C 90184039 - £6,040.72

      Income since the last meeting


      None

      Payments since the last meeting

      Jo Jones Salary (February’18) – £189.63

      11.1 Payments to be approved:-

      Jo Jones Expenses - £46.43

      Jo Jones (Transparency Code) - £34.23

      HMRC (PAYE – Jo Jones) - £146.20

      Blaxhall Village Hall (Hall Hire) - £109.08
      Approval for the above payments was Proposed by Cllr Baker. Seconded by Cllr Herring.  All 
      in Favour.

      11.2 – To consider and approve donations (to be added to the list of items to pay at this 
      meeting) 

      A list of the donations made last year had been tabled for all Councillors.  It was Unanimously 

      Approved the same donations would be given as per last year. 

      11.3 - Review of the Internal Financial Control System 

      The annual review was carried out and Unanimously Approved by the Council.
      11.4 - Review of the Effectiveness of the Internal Audit

      The annual review was carried out and Unanimously Approved by the Council. 

      11.5 – Review of Parish Council Asset Register 

      Subject to amendments to the insured value column this document was Unanimously 
      Approved.
     The Chairman asked permission to Suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the 
    meeting.  This was Unanimously Approved.

      11.6 – Review of Parish Council’s Risk Assessment 

      The Clerk/RFO gave details regarding amendments to this document including details in respect 

      of the new Data Protection Law.  The annual review was carried out and Unanimously 
      Approved by the Council. 

12.        Correspondence

      12.1 – Letter received regarding fallen trees on Blaxhall Common 

      The Clerk gave details regarding the correspondence received.  It was agreed that fallen wood 

      should not be disposed of by members of the public as the Parish Council has a management 
      programme in place with SWT. 
13.        Chairman's Notices

      Village Hall/Playing Field – Cllr Bowles reported the next meeting would take place on 14th 

      March 2018.  He advised he was in the process of ordering a covered seating area which was 

      to be funded by the generous donation left by the late June Rope.  He confirmed the Committee 
      were also looking into erecting a basketball hoop and petanque pitch.  

      Parish Council – The Chairman reported he had recently read within the Ebb & Flow Magazine 

      that a Public Meeting was due to be held to discuss the possibility of Blaxhall implementing a 

      Neighbourhood Plan and even though this meeting was being hosted by Blaxhall Commons & 
      Open Spaces Charitable Trust it had stated within the article this was in conjunction with the 

      Parish Council to which he raised concerns.
      The Chairman and Cllr Herring provided details regarding Neighbourhood Plans and it was felt 
      that it was not necessary for Blaxhall to implement one and concerns were also raised this 
      meeting was not within the Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces Charitable Trust to call to which 
      there was a discussion.
14.        Any other matters arising
      Cllr Hume stated due to work commitments he would no longer be able to carry out duties

      as Trustee to Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces Charitable Trust.  The Chairman thanked Cllr 

      Hume for all his hard work and it was agreed there would be an agenda item at the AGM in May 

      to appoint a Trustee to this group.
15.        Questions/comments/items for the Annual Meeting to be held on Wednesday 2nd May 2018
      To appoint a Data Protection Officer and to Approve the 2017/18 End of Year Accounts.  To 

      appoint a Parish Council Trustee to the Trustee to Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces 
      Charitable Trust.
16.        Public Forum
             There were no members of the public present.
There being no further discussion the Chairman thanked Parish Councillors and the members of the public for attending and formally closed the meeting at 10:00pm

Signed:  ...........................................  Chairman 
             Date:   .....................................................
5

